REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 3rd April 2017
At Reedham Village Hall 

Present - Councillors C Ward (Vice Chair), D Rushbrook, P Bilverstone, I Case, K Patterson, J Lester, and A Thompson. Parish Clerk C Dickson and the Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury.
6 members of the public were present.  Council meeting commenced at 7.30 pm.
1.04) Co-Option of Parish Councillors

4 applicants for the 3 Parish Councillor vacancies were interviewed on March the 15th and the interview panel recommended co-opting Simon Pittam, Jenny Ball and Rebecca Grattan.  Cllr Case proposed accepting the recommendation and Cllr Bilverstone seconded.  All agreed and the new co-opted Councillors joined the meeting.
2.04)  Apologies for Absence

Councillor D Hale (Chairman), County Councillor B Iles, and District Councillor G Nurden.
3.04)  Declarations of Interest on the Agenda

Cllr Lester declared an interest in item 9.
4.04)  Minutes of Previous Meeting

It was proposed by Cllr Rushbrook and seconded by Cllr Case that the minutes from 6th March 2017 be accepted as a true record.  Cllrs Ward, Bilverstone, Lester and Thompson agreed, Cllrs Patterson, Pittam, Ball and Grattan abstained, and the minutes were duly signed by the Vice Chairman on behalf of the Parish Council.  
5.04)  Matters Arising

Cllr Bilverstone queried whether work had started at the 2nd Limpenhoe turning.  John Cotton had told the Clerk it should be 4 weeks but if more urgent work comes in it might take 6 weeks.  It is now 4 weeks so if nothing happens in the next 2 weeks the Clerk will find out the expected timescale.
The Clerk had contacted John Cotton directly about the drain cover by the bridge on Station Road as previous online reporting had not resolved the problem.  He was going to investigate but has not reported back yet.
The Clerk contacted Burghwood Landscapes regarding when they would be beginning the repair of the Woodland Steps and it should be within the next 2 weeks.

Public Participation Meeting open to public at 7.40pm
County Councillor Iles sent a short report that Norfolk County Council is winding down in preparation for the upcoming elections in May.  
District Councillor Nurden also sent a short report to the Clerk.  The community capital grant is in its final year and will no longer be available after the end of March 2018.  There will be transitional arrangements in place for those affected by either a sharp rise or drop in business rate valuations.
Public
Cllr Rushbrook said the speed sensor in Freethorpe had recorded 16,000 people speeding, with one doing over 70.  They can and have moved the sensor around the village.  Clerk to contact the Freethorpe Clerk for more details.
Closed to public at 7.45 pm
6-04) Planning Applications
None received.
7-04)
Update by the Tree Warden and for HLF Grants
Nothing to report apart from there is currently a herd of red deer in the village.
8-04)  Update for Allotments
Cllr Bilverstone gave an update.  The damage done by Storm Doris to some posts has been repaired.  The rabbit fence is up, although there are no rabbits at present.  Deer have been eating the trees.  The Clerk was asked to locate the key to the notice board.  There is ½ a plot available.  The water hole is closed but the lid has not been concreted shut yet.
There is a pile of muck available for anyone who wishes to help themselves for garden fertiliser.

9-04) Permissive Path 

Cllr Ward fed back from a meeting that was held on the 15th March between Mr C Mutten (landowner), CCllr B Iles (NCC), Cllr D Hale (PC Chair), Cllr C Ward (PC Vice Chair), Mr Russell Wilson (NCC Trails), Mr Adrian Clarke (Broads Authority) and Mrs Pat Bagshaw (Reedham Village representative) to discuss options for reopening the Permissive Path. The Broads Authority have offered to cover the cost of labour for installing new steps and bridge.  The total cost is an estimated £25-£30,000 with the labour element being £10-£12,000.  NCC will provide a bridge surveyor free of charge.  Consideration was given to a new agreement.  NCC favour a dedication agreement which would allow CIL money to be used.  Mr Mutten had not been given prior details of this kind of arrangement so was unable to confirm whether it was acceptable.  He would prefer to have an agreement with the Parish Council.  Mr Mutten is not prepared to sell the land to the Parish Council.  The Broads Authority confirmed they initiated the termination of the old agreement.
NCC have paid Mr Mutten the outstanding invoices he submitted over the past few years.  CCllr Iles has requested the Broads Authority settle any outstanding amounts still due to Mr Mutten for increases in the way-leaves.  Mr Clarke has said he will ensure these amounts are paid.
Members of the public were invited to comment.  It is a very strong local issue and there is frustration that the village may have to wait until 2018/19 for the path to be reopened.  The costs quoted appear large and it is not understood why local labour cannot be used to help with the construction and/or installation of the new fixtures.  Any structures installed will need to last 20 to 25 years.  The Clerk will contact the insurance company to see what restrictions/conditions they may require.  
The Clerk will draft a new agreement based on the old one to be considered at the next meeting.  Once an agreement is in place the Parish Council can look at Mr Mutten’s offer to clear the dyke, level the ground and erect a stock fence for around £2,500.

It was agreed a new larger sign should be placed at either end of the closed path.  Clerk to provide.
10-04) Footpath entrance at the bottom of the Playing Field
Cllr Case had been contacted by a resident concerned about the uneven state of the footpath access at the bottom of the playing field, particularly for wheelchair users.  Mr Bradbury confirmed the Parish Council is responsible for the entrance.  Cllrs Case and Bilverstone will inspect the site and report to the next meeting.  
11-04) Riverside Flooding
The Clerk had reported Cllr Bilverstone’s concerns but despite her passing on his phone number a site meeting had taken place without him and they had not been able to locate the problem.  Cllr Bilverstone will contact Mr Leggett directly.
12-04) Clerk Performance Review and Salary
The Clerk confirmed she gets an automatic cost of living rise of 1.5% and will be having a performance review with the Chair.  If that was deemed acceptable then a salary scale incremental rise would be put to the Council at the next meeting.  Cllr Rushbrook proposed and Cllr Case seconded.  All agreed.
13-04) Correspondence Received

The Clerk informed the Council of several pieces of correspondence she had received:
· The Clerk received a phone call from Mr Nichols, who lives on Riverside, complaining about campervans that park overnight in the car park opposite his house.  There is a sign at the other car park stating no overnight parking or camping and he requested the Council erect one opposite him.  Clerk to get prices.

· Norfolk Family Mediation wrote telling the Council about their services and requesting a donation.

· Adnams Community Trust sent a copy of their report and accounts for 2015-2016.

14-04) Glass Recycling
The Clerk confirmed the Council is not receiving any more monies for recycling from BDC.  Cllr Rushbrook proposed removing the recycling banks completely, Cllr Patterson seconded and all agreed.
15-04)  Financial Matters
It was resolved that the following monthly cheques be approved for payment:
CGM Group - grounds maintenance March



£   172.50 

Ed’s Garden Maintenance - final churchyard grass cut

£   179.44 

Ed’s Garden Maintenance - balance of work done 2015/16

£   193.33
NALC - annual membership





£   215.90

C Dickson - salary March





£   210.98
C Dickson - expenses






£     28.79
Total   = 







£ 1,000.94
There is no HMRC PAYE payment due to a credit balance on the account.
Allotment payment:

Mr P Bilverstone - replacement posts




£     24.00 - retrospective

The Clerk presented draft Year End figures and proposed earmarked reserves amounts.  
Mrs Annette Collins is to be appointed Internal Auditor for the accounts.  Cllr Bilverstone propsed and Cllr Rushbrook seconded.  All agreed.

16-04)   Items for the  Next Agenda

Permissive path
Public:

Mr Chris Bradbury gave his report due to installing the new cabling in the main hall during the first part of the meeting: the play equipment safety inspection for April has not taken place yet. The fibre optic Broadband was finally installed on the 13th March, nearly a year after it was requested.  There will be an Easter Egg hunt on Sunday 2.30 to 4.30 with 2 categories - under 5s and under 12s.  Girl on a Train will be the next film and a new speaker cable is being installed for better sound.  Quotes are being sought for new sanitary wear in the toilets.

Fundraising - the Cash Bingo jackpot now stands at £160 in 46 numbers or less for April.  There will be a quiz on the 14th April and  Have You Got a Clue Murder Mystery will be held on the 28th April.

17-04)  Time and Date of Next Meeting.
Monday 8th May 2017 at 7.30 pm.  The Annual Parish Meeting will be held at 7pm and the Annual Parish Council Meeting will be held at 7.30 pm.
There being no other business the meeting closed at 8.57 pm.

Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….
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